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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, July 27, 2009 at 7:39 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes





Robert E. Hitchcock

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano, Jr

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mrs. Forbes.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on January 1, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on January 2, 2009 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


Council President Stabile respectfully requested that everyone shut off their cell phones during the meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Paul Gagliotti, Route 22 property owner, North Plainfield (Block 59, Lot 12) complained that their tax valuation makes no sense, that he had been out of town and received the reval with no opportunity to appeal it within the required timeframe.  Their property taxes are handled by Midland Services.  The new property value comes to $10.00 a square foot, which prices them out of the market.  A neighboring building, he explained, is now advertising space at $9.00 a square foot.

Mr. Hollod suggested that he plan to file a tax appeal in the prescribed manner in next year’s cycle, which has an April 1st deadline.

Mr. Gagliotti asked if anyone actually looks at these properties and their valuation.  He added that $3.7 million was entirely unrealistic, and that he could produce pictures of vacant and/or closed retail space on the highway.  Comparable space, he said, on Route 22 in Springfield has actually declined in valuation.

Mr. Hollod reminded that the Chapter 91 form had not been returned in his case, and that it is an important step.  The Mayor interjected that several of the forms were missing in the speaker’s case.  Further information may be helpful with the case next year.   Mr. Stabile encouraged Mr. Gagliotti to work directly with the tax assessor regarding his appeal in the new year.  Mr. Bernstein advised that the filing window is between January 1st and April 1st.  Mr. Stabile directed Mr. Gagliotti to the tax assessor for guidance.

Barbara Habeeb, 73 Mountain Avenue, North Plainfield, said that a lot of businesses have been hit by the bad economy, and that the Governing Body should consider a resolution providing tax breaks for commercial property.  Discussing the Sunshine Act petition, she called for the Council’s support, adding that meetings of the Council should be regularly televised.

Mr. Stabile commented on conversations with Vornado, a large commercial property holder – the landlord for the former Pathmark, now vacant.  Pathmark, he explained, was bought out by A&P.  They may re-open as “America’s Choice,” and Vornado has not been kept apprised on a timely basis.

Frank N. D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, commented on the timing of the delivery of the Sunshine Act petition, which was 2:30 p.m. on a Friday.  He then questioned the certification of occupancy for renters and the owner-occupied definition, which seem to be contradictory.


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Authorizing additional work related to the West End Avenue/Greenbrook Road Sewer Replacement Project – F.S.S.  Mr. Hollod described technical problems encountered with the project, which involved conflict with a sewer force main perpendicular to the main line.  Mr. La Ronde asked if the job was complete, and the administrator answered in the affirmative, adding that it could not be left open.  They will repave the area, and are covered by performance and maintenance bonds.   Mr. Hitchcock questioned the concrete road bed as well as a possible change order, and Mr. Hollod explained that the roadbed had to be eliminated for the sewer pipe.  There will also be a credit for the PVC pipe which they used.
2.
In support of the 2010 U.S. Census – M.G.  The Mayor confirmed that the resolution is self-explanatory and that a local committee will be formed.

3.
ORDINANCE NO. 09-07, Parking Regulations – Somerset Street - D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that the ordinance stemmed from a petition from Watchung View residents that have sparse parking.  Parking will be restored on the east side of Somerset Street, and the timed parking regulations will be adjusted to better suit residents’ parking needs.  Mr. Hitchcock requested that the ordinance as presented clearly designate what provisions were new.  Mr. La Ronde asked if no parking from 2:00 a.m. until 6:00 a.m. remained for the entire length of Somerset Street, and the Mayor replied that the prohibition was being removed on the north side of the street.  Replying to Mr. Hitchcock, Mr. Hollod explained that the implementation of new signs regarding parking would cost a few hundred dollars and would come out of the maintenance budget.
4.
ORDINANCE NO. 09-08, Amending the North Plainfield Police Department Rules and Regulations Manual – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that the ordinance reflected a minor change of language requested by Chief Parenti which would address the specifics of accreditation of officers.
5.
Birdsall Services – Additional Services for Library HVAC/Roof Project – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that, due to the age of the structure, the building would require structural modifications to accommodate the additional services.  Mrs. Forbes asked if this would be the last surprise relative to the project.
6.
Code of Conduct – Recreation and Athletic Programs – M.G. The Mayor said that the proposed code had come from Recreation, and it was meant to address lots of issues that had come to the fore in recent years.  The printed code will be handed out during the year.  Mr. Merrill indicated his full support, asking if it would also apply to youth sports.  The Mayor advised that they were private and had their own code of conduct.  Mr. La Ronde said that he was also in complete agreement, but what if a parent refused to sign off on it?  The Mayor replied that it would then become a matter for the Rec. Commission.  Mr. La Ronde reiterated his full support.  Mr. Stabile suggested that if there were any further questions regarding the code, that Mr. Tarver be invited before the Council.

7.
Over the Limit Under Arrest Program – M.G. The Mayor explained that the current program was scheduled to run from August 21st through September 7th.  The Borough gets money for it, and the police department will be out in force.  Mrs. Forbes found it an excellent idea, adding that DWI is a real problem, and that anything that could be done to curtail drunk driving was in order.


REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:
Mr. Hitchcock reported that Mr. Rodino had attended the Shade Tree Advisory Board meeting and that the Historic Preservation Commission met on August 11th.

Mr. Righetti reported that the Planning Board is working on the Master Plan and would like to see more of the public.

Mr. Singleterry reported that he’s looking forward to working with the Economic Development Committee on the Master Plan.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Hitchcock and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:17 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President
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